MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF SILVER CITY REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

REMOTE MEETING IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE NM OPEN MEETINGS ACT April 14, 2020, 6:00 p.m.

Present:

Ken Ladner, Mayor Cynthia Ann Bettison, District 1 Lynda D. Aiman-Smith, District 2 Jose A. Ray, Jr., District 3 Guadalupe E. Cano, District 4 Also, present:

Alex C. Brown, Town Manager Robert L. Scavron, Town Attorney Ann L. Mackie, Town Clerk Jeff Fell, Assistant Fire Chief & Emergency Manager

- **1. CALL TO ORDER / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE** Mayor Ladner called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. He welcomed everybody that was attending the remote meeting. He asked all of those in attendance to join him in the Pledge of Allegiance. He said during the meeting any person wishing to speak shall identify themselves each time they speak throughout the meeting and for each roll call vote. He asked each Councilor to identify themselves and confirm they could hear each other, and all four Councilors did so.
- 2. PUBLIC INPUT Mayor Ladner said no one called in to sign up for Public Input.
- **3. CHANGES TO AGENDA** Councilor Ray made a motion to remove Item 12. D. from the agenda. Councilor Bettison seconded. The Mayor asked for discussion. Manager Brown discussed the reason for removing Item 12. D. Resolution No. 2020-09 from the agenda and described how he would like to bring it back for the first meeting in May to propose grants for businesses in the Metropolitan Redevelopment District rather than designating the money for the "Facades and More Improvement Grants Program". There was further discussion. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.
- **4. CEREMONIES** None.
- **5. PROCLAMATIONS** "Girl Scout Week" March 8-14, 2020. Mayor Ladner said they did not have a Council Meeting on March 10 or 24, and he was pleased to announce the proclamation. He read the proclamation and asked former Girl Scouts, Councilor Bettison and Councilor Cano, if they had any comments. There was further discussion from both Councilors.
- **6. COUNCIL COMMENTS** Councilor Aiman-Smith thanked all the elected officials working with the hospital to get the advanced Medicare payment because it was important that they keep the hospital going. She also thanked Senator Heindrich's office for holding a series of "how to" webcasts for grants and loans for small businesses at the federal level. She thanked the elected officials of the state and federal level for working to make their area better. Councilor Bettison thanked all essential workers, government workers, firefighters, volunteers across Grant County, law enforcement, first responders, hospital staff, etc. and all the folks working to provide supplies, etc. She also thanked the face mask makers of Grant County. She also encouraged people to order carry out with the local restaurants. She thanked everybody in Grant County and in the Town of Silver City for pulling together. Councilor Cano thanked the essential workers and the Fire Department for coming up with the new birthday parade concept for young children. She asked Emergency Manager Fell who people should report big gatherings or businesses that should not be open to. Mr. Fell said they should be reported to Police Chief Portillo because local law enforcement would respond to a complaint initially, but ultimately it would get handed over to the State Police. Manager Brown stated per the District Attorney the Police Department is directed to try to get voluntary compliance and if they could not, then they refer the complaint to the State Police. Councilor Ray announced that April 12-18 was National Telecommunicators Week and they should thank all of them. He asked Manager Brown to give an update of the closures. Manager Brown said Emergency Manager Fell would report on it under Staff Reports.

7. APPROVAL OF MINUTES - Regular Meeting on February 25, 2020 - Councilor Aiman-Smith moved to approve the Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting of the Town of Silver City of February 25, 2020. Councilor Ray seconded. The Mayor asked if there was any discussion, and there was none. He asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried. Emergency Meeting on March 27, 2020 - Councilor Aiman-Smith moved to approve the Minutes of the Remote Emergency Council Meeting of the Town of Silver City of March 27, 2020. Councilor Bettison seconded. The Mayor asked if there was any discussion, and there was none. He asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried. Mayor Ladner stated there were no Council Meetings on March 10 and 24 and therefore, no minutes.

8. REPORTS –

A. High Desert Humane Society's Annual Report by Heidi Ogas. Ms. Ogas reported on the Annual Animal Intake for 2019 for dogs and cats and stated the total for incoming dogs was 477 and they returned 109 to their owners, and the total of incoming cats was 448 and they returned 6 to their owners. She said they took in \$3,390 in impound fees and \$4933.50 in licensing. She said the shelter handed out 1,033 spay and neuter coupons which was 145 more than 2018. She said there were 506 adoptions and 211 animals returned to their owners. She compared the Town and County and said since 2015 the numbers had been pretty close. There was further discussion about the following: how Animal Control Officer Vickie Toney's prudent and professional use of trying to control the feral cat population was evident in the report; how Animal Control Officer Toney was cross-commissioned to work on cases that deceased County Animal Control Officer Buddy Howard had been working on; how the Humane Society was open, but very limited during the COVID-19 pandemic; how donations of pet food, disinfectants and aluminum cans for recycling were being accepted at the shelter; how they were low on adoptable animals because people were home due to the COVID-19 pandemic; and how feral cats were sometimes adopted by people with ranches and barns.

B. Staff Reports. Emergency Manager Fell responded to Councilor Ray's questions about closures due to the COVID-19 pandemic. He stated the closures fell into three categories: Town departments, Town properties, and public businesses. He said public businesses were following the Governor's guidelines and the Governor decreased the number of people that could be in the businesses so a lot of businesses reached out to the Fire Department to make sure they redid their occupancy loads to match the Governor's order. He said all the parks and Town-owned properties had been closed for a couple of weeks and Town departments like the Recreation Center, Museum and Library were closed right away when the schools closed. He said soon after that Community Development made the decision to close and some employees had been reassigned to other jobs or using various types of leave. Councilor Ray asked if they could enforce the use of face masks to protect everybody. Mr. Fell said they were following the lead of the State Department of Health and it was highly recommended that people wear masks when they go out in the community, but currently there was no mechanism to enforce it. There was further discussion and Mr. Fell advised everyone to be aware of the Department of Health's website, www.cv.nmhealth.org. He described the features of the website, including a public dashboard and daily updates on the main website, etc. He said as of that date the website listed 1,407 cases in New Mexico, and since it started there have been 181 cases of COVID-19 hospitalizations, and currently there were 87 hospitalizations. He commented on other statistics that were available on the website.

Manager Brown said the Community Development Department was not closed; that they were just not doing business face to face. He said people could call to make an appointment with them. He said they wanted to help businesses move as much as possible with the limitations currently in place with the virus. He said only one employee was reassigned and most people were either working from home, except essential personnel like police, fire, utilities, parks, streets so they can maintain the infrastructure. He said there was no more than one person in a vehicle, and City Hall was closed, but they were still doing business by accepting payments, accounts payable, payroll, etc. He said they were trying to limit the amount of direct face to face contact between coworkers and the public; that they were trying to do everything possible to ensure the safety of the employees and the public. He said every Monday they had a conference call with the County to coordinate with them, and it was very beneficial. He said the Town's Emergency Manager, Jeff Fell, and the County's Emergency Manager, Gilbert Helton, were working together constantly.

9. ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING -

A. Election of President Pro Tempore. Mayor Ladner said in his absence the Mayor Pro Tem would act in his behalf and conduct the duties of the Mayor as presiding officer of the Town Council meetings. He asked for nominations. Councilor Ray nominated Councilor Cynthia Ann Bettison. Councilor Aiman-Smith seconded. The Mayor asked if there were any other nominations, and there were none. He asked for a motion to close nominations. Councilor Ray moved to close nominations for Mayor Pro Tem. Councilor Aiman-Smith seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried. Mayor Ladner congratulated Councilor Bettison. Councilor Bettison thanked the Town Council members for nominating her and for voting for her to do it again. She said she greatly appreciated their faith in her.

B. Appointments of Councilors to committee and board positions. Mayor Ladner read the following current appointments for each Councilor: Councilor Bettison serves on the Museum Advisory Group in an advisory role and the Southwest New Mexico Council of Governments as an alternate; Councilor Cano serves on the Cemetery Board in an advisory role; Councilor Aiman-Smith services on the Library Advisory Group in an advisory role and on the Area Transportation Authority Board; Councilor Ray serves on the Dispatch Board as an alternate, on the Parks and Recreation Board in an advisory role, and on the Southwest Solid Waste Authority as an alternate; and Mayor Ladner serves on the Southwest Solid Waste Board, the Grant County Water Commission, and the Silver City MainStreet Board as an Ex Officio member. He said the appointment of representatives to the Region IV Chief Elected Officials of New Mexico Workforce Connection was currently on hold awaiting the state's reply to the Town's inquiry relative to the liability of the Chief Executive Officer and Town of Silver City in any agreement between the Town and the State. He said also on the list of appointments are Town staff who have been appointed by the Town Manager. He said if there were no objections, he would like to keep the assignments the same. He called the name of each Councilor and each Councilor stated they had no objection.

C. Welcome to all employees and department heads and affirmation of employment in the new Administration.

Mayor Ladner said he and the Town Council, as the governing body of the Town of Silver City, wanted to welcome the Town Manager, Alex C. Brown, the Town Clerk, Ann L. Mackie, and the Town Attorney, Robert L. Scavron, to this administration. He said he also wished to confirm and welcome all department heads, Chiefs, and current employees who would continue as public servants of the Town. He said thanks to all. He asked the Council if they had any comments. Councilor Bettison said they had the most amazing group of staff people of any municipality. She commended them for all the things they were currently doing and had done to continue to move forward, and to really ensure they survived with all the townspeople during the unprecedented time they were facing. Councilor Aiman-Smith said they had a remarkably professional, far-thinking, dedicated and civic-minded staff of people working for the Town of Silver City, and she thanked all of them. Mayor Ladner thanked all the Town administration and Town departments, police, fire, first responders, and especially those who put their life on the line everyday as they served the citizens of Silver City. He said it was no more obvious than during this time of crisis that they were going through. He said it had been a pleasure working with the Town administration and all the departments. He described how crews worked in the middle of the night to clear flooded street of rocks and mud in order to get ready for the citizens the next day, and said it was an example of how dedicated their departments and administration were to the welfare and health of the citizens.

10. PUBLIC HEARINGS – None.

11. UNFINISHED BUSINESS –

A. Approval / Disapproval of Ordinance No. 1289: An Ordinance amending the Municipal Code of the Town of Silver City, Grant County, NM, Chapter 50, Section 50-2 (Penalty Assessments), and certain provisions of the Town of Silver City Traffic Code. Manager Brown said it was the same Notice of Intent Ordinance as presented in February; that the major changes were driving with a minor in the vehicle and parking in disabled parking spaces. There was no discussion. Councilor Cano moved to approve Ordinance No. 1289: An Ordinance amending the Municipal Code of the Town of Silver City, Grant County, NM, Chapter 50, Section 50-2 (Penalty Assessments), and certain provisions of the Town of Silver City Traffic Code. Councilor Ray seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll

call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. <u>Motion carried</u>.

12. NEW BUSINESS -

A. Approval / Disapproval of Resolution No. 2020-10: Acceptance and Approval of the Fiscal Year 2019 Audit. Manager Brown asked Mike Stone, Certified Public Accountant of Stone McGee & Company, to speak.

Councilor Bettison asked for a short break so they could find out which caller was Mr. Scavron and Mr. Stone. Councilor Aiman-Smith seconded. The Mayor called for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried. Mayor Ladner called the meeting back to order at 7:05 p.m.

Mike Stone said the 2019 Audit received an unmodified opinion on the financial statement, which was the highest opinion they could get, and he said their financial statements were fairly stated. He said there was only one comment in the entire audit report and that it was related to Stone McGee and Company and it was not related to the Town of Silver City. He said the Town was ready for the audit, but there were problems at Stone McGee so the one comment was their fault. He said he was very sorry, and it was very important that they understood there was no problem with the Town. Manager Brown thanked Mr. Stone and his staff for all they did because they were available to them all year long. He said it was unfair when the State Auditor required them to put blame for it being late when 90 percent of the time they were late because of changes in the rules. He said their audit did not get released until March 5, so the legislative session was already over, and their legislators did not have it to make any decisions if they needed to. He said that was the State Auditor's fault, not Stone McGee and Company, and not the Town. He said they had the best staff and finance group, and they did an excellent job because they always knew what they had on the books and could make educated decisions. Mr. Stone said they had no adjustments to the staff's numbers whatsoever; that they did an exquisite job. There was further discussion. Councilor Bettison moved to approve Resolution No. 2020-10: Acceptance and Approval of the Fiscal Year 2019 Audit. Councilor Ray seconded. The Mayor asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.

B. Approval / Disapproval of Resolution No. 2020-08: A Resolution amending the approved and adopted budget for the Fiscal Year commencing July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2020 and for municipal purpose in the Town of Silver City, NM, transferring and appropriating funds thereof. Manager Brown said the budget adjustment was for the loans with the New Mexico Finance Authority to help with the concession stand and bathrooms at Scott Park concession stand and the brush truck in the Fire Department. He said they contracted with White Sands Construction for the concession stand and the brush truck was almost ready, but it was in Texas. He commented how crossing the state line would force a 14-day quarantine. He said the projects were not included in the original budget for Fiscal Year 2020 and they needed to start making payments on the loans; that they spent money on Scott Park already. He asked for their approval of the budget adjustment. Mayor Ladner asked for a motion. Councilor Ray moved to approve Resolution No. 2020-08: A Resolution amending the approved and adopted budget for the Fiscal Year commencing July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2020 and for municipal purpose in the Town of Silver City, NM, transferring and appropriating funds thereof. Councilor Bettison seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.

C. Budget discussion and Council Direction for Fiscal Year 2020-2021. Manager Brown said he previously sent out a preliminary proposal to them for a nine percent decrease in revenue by not filling open positions available to them currently, adjusting the operations, and not opening the pool. He said they would have to make some major cuts and Albuquerque was looking at a 30 percent decrease in revenue. He said they would have to make some major changes in the new few months. He said they would continue to receive revenues generated in February and March of 2020 over the next two months. He said because there were so many "what ifs" this year, he believed they should go ahead and resubmit the Fiscal Year 2020 Budget by the end of May and use May, June and July to fine tune it, and identify just how far they needed to cut services to the community. He said he thought they would see a 23 to 25 percent decrease in revenue. He proposed to work with them individually until they could start meeting in open meetings and

have better communication and fine tune next year's budget for 2021. He said he would keep the open positions open and not fill them, unless they were safety sensitive or in the Utilities Department. He said internally he would take care of operations. There was further discussion and Councilor Cano stated she wanted on the record that she desired to increase the budget for the Cemetery fund because it had not been increased in 10 years.

- D. Approval / Disapproval of Resolution No. 2020-09: A Resolution authorizing the Town Manager to transfer funds to the Corporation for Downtown Development ("Silver City MainStreet") from Tax Increment Funds accumulated through implementation of the Town's Metropolitan Redevelopment Program. See Changes to the Agenda above.
- **E. Approval / Disapproval of Bid 19/20-6: Wastewater Treatment Plant.** Manager Brown said the Town received three bids from C & E Industrial Services, Dement Electric, and Smithco Construction. He said the low bid was from C & E Industrial Services for a total amount, including gross receipts taxes, for \$224,014.67. He said it was a Colonias Infrastructure Grant Funded Program and they received \$218,640 so they could supplement and make up the difference with the Water and Sewer Fund. He said it was staff's recommendation that they award it to C & E Industrial Services. Councilor Ray moved to approve Bid 19/20-6: Wastewater Treatment Plant per staff recommendation to C & E Industrial Services Incorporated, 103 Maguey Pl, Sunland Park, NM 88063 for a total amount, including gross receipts taxes, of \$224,014.67. Councilor Bettison seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.
- **F. Approval / Disapproval of Bid 19/20-7: Re-bid Swan Street and 12th Street Road Diet and Bicycle Lane Improvements.** Manager Brown said they put it out to bid once before, but the bid was way over the available funds for the project. He said once again they received one bid for the project in the total amount of \$307,024.02. He said it was a scaled back project from 12th Street up to Pope Street. He said it was substantially over the \$239,000 that was available for construction. He said they also needed to take into account the additional costs of about \$40,000 for repackaging and construction oversight so it was \$107,000 over budget for the project. He said they already requested permission from the Department of Transportation, and they authorized the Town to rebid the project, but he wanted to wait a few more months. He said it was staff's recommendation to reject the bid and rebid it in a couple of months. There was further discussion. Councilor Cano moved to approve Bid 19/20-7: Re-bid Swan Street and 12th Street Road Diet and Bicycle Lane Improvements to be rejected per staff recommendation. Councilor Aiman-Smith seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.
- **G.** Approval /Disapproval of Bid 19/20-8: Visitors Center Pedestrian and Trailhead Improvements. Manager Brown said the Town only received one bid from Southwest Concrete and Paving and it was \$27,000 for construction over what was available for construction, and it did not include engineering, etc. He said it was \$116,000 over available funds so staff recommendation was to reject the bid. He said the Town got permission for a time extension for the project. Councilor Bettison moved to reject Bid 19/20-8: Visitors Center Pedestrian and Trailhead Improvements. Councilor Ray seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.
- H. Approval / Disapproval of Notice of Intent Ordinance No. 1290: An Ordinance declaring the intention of the Town to continue the existence and operation of its "Local Labor-Management Relations Board", and further, amending Chapter 38, Article II (Collective Bargaining), Sections 38-22 through 38-35, of the Town of Silver City Municipal Code. Attorney Scavron said the Notice of Intent Ordinance was to accomplish two purposes. He said the trend in Santa Fe was to eliminate local boards, so they were making it harder to maintain a local board. He said the municipality first had to affirm by ordinance or resolution its intention to maintain a local labor board. He said Notice of Intent Ordinance No. 1290 did that. He said secondly there were a bunch of new provisions that must be included in the local labor board's rules and regulations and that required a significant amendment to the existing Municipal Code. He said Notice of Intent Ordinance No. 1290 incorporated all the required changes by the State Legislature. There was further discussion and Manager Brown discussed the importance of keeping their local labor board. Councilor Ray moved to approve Notice of Intent Ordinance No. 1290: An Ordinance declaring the intention of

the Town to continue the existence and operation of its "Local Labor-Management Relations Board", and further, amending Chapter 38, Article II (Collective Bargaining), Sections 38-22 through 38-35, of the Town of Silver City Municipal Code. Councilor Cano seconded. Mayor Ladner asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.

- **I. Appointment to the Cemetery Board.** Mayor Ladner said the Town received an application from Elizabeth Miller to continue her service on the Cemetery Board. He said the Chair of the Cemetery Board highly recommended her reappointment, and if there was no objection, he would like to reappoint Mrs. Miller. There was no objection from the Council.
- 13. ADJOURNMENT Mayor Ladner concluded the meeting and stated the remote meetings had been a wonderful experience and he said they were fortunate to have the administration they had. He thanked all the administration, including Manager Brown, Assistant Manager Marshall, Attorney Scavron, and Clerk Mackie. He also thanked the Councilors for their Council work and their service in the community. He said they were very fortunate to have the Council they had. He thanked everybody and said they made his role as Mayor so easy. Councilor Ray moved to adjourn at 7:48 p.m., and Councilor Aiman-Smith seconded. Mayor Ladner stated there was a motion and a second to adjourn. He asked for a roll call vote. Councilor Bettison voted aye; Councilor Aiman-Smith voted aye; Councilor Ray voted aye; and Councilor Cano voted aye. Motion carried.

/s/	
Ken Ladner, Mayor	
Attest:	
/s/	
Ann L. Mackie. Town Clerk	